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          2                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: This hearing

          3  shall come to order. My name is Councilwoman Rosie

          4  Mendez, and I am the Chairperson of the Subcommittee

          5  on Public Housing. Today the Subcommittee will hear

          6  testimony on Resolution 720, a resolution calling on

          7  the United States Congress to pass and the President

          8  to sign the Public Housing Equal Treatment Act of

          9  2007, to allow for the full transition of 21

         10  developments built by the City and State of New York

         11  into the federal Public Housing Program for funding

         12  purposes.

         13                 In February of 2007, Senator Charles

         14  Schumer, and my Congresswoman Nydia Velazquez,

         15  introduce the Public Housing Equal Treatment Act of

         16  2007. This would call for approximately 21,000 units

         17  located in 21 developments here in the City to

         18  receive federal funding.

         19                 Currently they do not receive one

         20  cent of federal funding.

         21                 Here in this City we have a housing

         22  crisis. Less than five percent of our housing stock

         23  is vacant. There is really no housing available. The

         24  homelessness rate is the highest it's been and it's

         25  climbing in New York City, according to the Robin
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          2  Hood Foundation.

          3                 NYCHA this year has a $225 million

          4  budget deficit. Last year it was 168 million. Their

          5  budget deficit is due in part to declining and

          6  stagnant funding levels by the federal government.

          7                 The federal government currently

          8  spends $720 million per day to fund a war in Iraq. A

          9  day. We could fund NYCHA and not have the crises

         10  that it has. We could build more housing in this

         11  City for the homelessness problem that currently

         12  exists. We could put money in New Orleans to save

         13  the public housing that they are going to tear down

         14  over there.

         15                 In the 1970s this City had a fiscal

         16  crisis, and then President Jimmy Carter started to

         17  federalize City and State developments that were

         18  created by the City and State here in New York City.

         19                 When President Regan came into

         20  office, he stopped that. So, currently there are 21

         21  developments that have not been federalized, and if

         22  this bill is passed in the Congress, it would make a

         23  big difference in the quality of life of residents

         24  in public housing and help the Housing Authority

         25  with their current budget deficit.
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          2                 I would like to thank residents,

          3  elected officials and advocates for testifying

          4  today, and the Housing Authority who is present. I

          5  look forward to productive hearing. If you plan to

          6  testify, I will just remind you to go to the

          7  Sergeant-At-Arms and fill out one of these sheets,

          8  one of these cards, and for the record, my

          9  Congresswoman Nydia Velazquez was unable to make it,

         10  she submitted testimony that will be put into the

         11  record. And Gregory Floyd from Teamsters 237 has

         12  submitted testimony that will also be submitted into

         13  the record. And with that, I will call the first

         14  panel from the Housing Authority, Commissioner

         15  Margarita Lopez, Vice Chair Carl Andrews, and Lisa

         16  Diaz. I want to thank you for being here, and if I

         17  could just remind you to identify yourself for the

         18  record.

         19                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: Earl Andrews,

         20  Vice Chairman, New York City Housing Authority.

         21                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: Margarita Lopez,

         22  Commissioner of the Housing Authority, Board Member.

         23  I'm most recently appointed to be the Green

         24  Coordinator for NYCHA.

         25                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: Before I begin,
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          2  let me bring greetings from Chairman Hernandez.

          3  Unfortunately he couldn't be here but we'd like to

          4  say our authority is so good, we have three

          5  commissioners who could all handle any assignment.

          6  So, good afternoon, Chairman Mendez. Joining me this

          7  afternoon is my distinguished Board Member Margarita

          8  Lopez, and our Federal Legislative Liaison, Lisa

          9  Diaz. We are here to discuss City Council Resolution

         10  Number 720.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Mr. Andrews, I

         12  apologize. My Sergeant-Of-Arms tells me you need to

         13  reidentify yourself for the record.

         14                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: Earl Andrews,

         15  Vice Chairman, New York City Housing Authority.

         16                 As you know, Resolution 720 calls

         17  upon the United States Congress to pass and the

         18  President to sign the Public Housing Equal Treatment

         19  Act of 2007. This legislation introduced in the

         20  United States Senate, by Senator Charles Schumer,

         21  and in the House of Representatives, by

         22  Congressmember Nydia Velazquez, would allow for the

         23  full transition of 21 New York City Housing

         24  developments built by the City of New York and the

         25  State, into the Federal Public Housing Program for
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          2  funding purposes.

          3                 As we have testified several times

          4  before the City Council, federal funding for public

          5  housing has been either stagnant or in decline for

          6  years, while non-discretionary expenses, such as

          7  fuel, continue to increase significantly.

          8                 NYCHA, like many Housing Authorities

          9  across the country, has had to economize and

         10  innovate in order to maintain core services to

         11  residents and preserve housing, its stock for the

         12  future.

         13                 However, the Public Housing Equal

         14  Treatment Act will be a step in a more positive

         15  direction. This new federal legislation would be a

         16  long-term solution, our City and State-built Public

         17  Housing Developments.

         18                 At present, these 21 developments

         19  receive no federal subsidy to support operations.

         20  Working with our congressional delegation, Mayor

         21  Bloomberg and the City Council, NYCHA has been

         22  urging passage of this legislation, which has the

         23  potential to yield up to $100 million in new

         24  dollars.

         25                 The Housing Authority is therefore
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          2  very grateful to City Council for Resolution 720,

          3  which reinforces this effort.

          4                 The 21 City and State developments

          5  are home to approximately 21,150 households. New

          6  Yorkers who deserve as much federal assistance as

          7  every other public housing resident in the country.

          8                 In 2006, NYCHA's plan to preserve

          9  public housing to call for and receive critical

         10  funding assistance from several different sources of

         11  revenue to help close our budget deficit.

         12                 Mayor Bloomberg provided $100 million

         13  funding in 2006, and 50 million in operating funds

         14  and 100 million in capital funds over the next four

         15  years. The City Council has also shown its

         16  commitment to public housing with the 20 million in

         17  funding given to NYCHA last year. And we thank you

         18  for your role in that, Councilperson.

         19                 A segment of NYCHA residents who

         20  could afford to pay were called upon for increased

         21  rents. The Housing Authority itself introduced

         22  sizeable budget reductions and created new streams

         23  of revenue to help fill the gap.

         24                 New York State has also recognized

         25  its responsibility in preserving public housing.
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          2  Governor Elliot Spitzer signed legislation that has

          3  accelerated shelter allowance payments to NYCHA.

          4  With Assemblyman Vito Lopez and Senator Andrew Lanza

          5  sponsoring the bill and the support of the Mayor,

          6  the City Council, and once again, you, Chairman

          7  Mendez, our local partners, NYCHA residents, and all

          8  our stakeholders, we work together to make that

          9  State legislation a reality.

         10                 As I said, NYCHA called upon all

         11  sources of revenue for increased assistance and all

         12  that responded.

         13                 Now we call upon the federal

         14  government. The federal government created public

         15  housing nearly 75 years ago. The federal government

         16  provides nearly 85 percent of NYCHA's revenue from

         17  government sources.

         18                 Public housing is a federal program.

         19  Senator Schumer, Congresswoman Velazquez and the

         20  entire City delegation understand that, and they

         21  have been steadfast in their support. However, as we

         22  speak, the budget being formulated in Washington

         23  calls for NYCHA to receive again only 83 percent of

         24  the operating dollars we are eligible for.

         25                 That is why our focus must now shift
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          2  to the federal government. The sooner our message is

          3  understood by others in Washington, the sooner we

          4  can take the necessary steps to preserve public

          5  housing in this City and throughout the country.

          6                 Resolution 720 is a welcome

          7  contribution to that effort. We thank you for that,

          8  and we will be happy to answer any questions you may

          9  have.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Thank you, Vice

         11  Chair.

         12                 In your testimony, you said that

         13  federalizing these 21 developments would yield 100

         14  million in new dollars; would that be per year?

         15                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: Yes.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: And if the Public

         17  Housing Equal Treatment Act were to be passed by

         18  Congress and signed by the President, exactly how

         19  would that immediately affect your budget?

         20                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: Well, it would

         21  inject $100 million in it when looking at this year

         22  -- if we had it this year, we would be facing, it

         23  would be just 40-50 million dollars so it would make

         24  operations significantly better.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: And as we saw
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          2  when the shelter allowance was passed,

          3  unfortunately, it's not making a big dent in your

          4  budget deficit this year because it's being phased

          5  in; would you expect the Public Housing Equal

          6  Treatment Act also to be phased in so you wouldn't

          7  get the 100 million right away?

          8                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: I would hope they

          9  wouldn't phase it in. We could get it in one shot

         10  like they fund the other federal developments.

         11                 However, if we had to accept a

         12  phasing in, we obviously would make the necessary

         13  budget adjustments.

         14                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: I think the

         15  Councilwoman should be aware that as in the Council,

         16  when the Council allocate dollars, it's not possible

         17  to roll over that money immediately, because

         18  sometimes there are certain things that had to be

         19  put in place in order for dollars that are coming

         20  down. In order for those monies to be allocated,

         21  certain things had to be in place. I mean, if they

         22  are not, then you don't get that money immediately.

         23                 The good news in the regard of the

         24  shelter allowance, I want to go back to that, is

         25  that although the shelter allowance is not going to
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          2  be kicking in immediately, the good news and what we

          3  should not lose perspective, is that that money was

          4  allocated, that that money was a first, and that

          5  based on that is light at the end of the tunnel,

          6  that indeed at the level of the Governor, at the

          7  level of the City Council, at the level of the

          8  Mayor, level of the Assembly, and the Senate of the

          9  State of New York, what we're looking at is an

         10  awareness that is increasing as we speak, and the

         11  understanding that public housing must be preserved

         12  and must be here for many years to come. That's the

         13  message behind that. And it may take a little bit of

         14  time to allocate it, is a matter of bureaucracy, not

         15  a matter of the intent and the desire to put that

         16  money in.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Thank you. And if

         18  you could identify yourself for the record again?

         19  I'm sorry.

         20                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: Yes. I'm

         21  Margarita Lopez, Commissioner and Board Member of

         22  NYCHA, New York Public Housing.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: And to anyone on

         24  the panel, if this legislation is passed, would

         25  NYCHA withdraw the application to HUD to use the
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          2  funding stream of Section 8 vouchers in these City

          3  and State developments, which is currently part of

          4  your plan, or proposed plan?

          5                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: I think we would

          6  have to take a look at that. A lot of work has gone

          7  into the application to get those vouchers if we get

          8  them, so I think the Board would have to sit down

          9  and look at our funding streams and see if it makes

         10  sense to still do that.

         11                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: And I would add

         12  to that that we need to be very careful how we're

         13  looking at this legislation, and the possibilities

         14  of the legislation being passed in the near future,

         15  let's say in the next three months. And if that will

         16  not occur, it will be very irresponsible of the

         17  members of the Board not to guarantee there is a

         18  second plan in place to fall back, because everyone

         19  who is looking at this issue need to understand that

         20  our biggest responsibility is to guarantee those

         21  21,000 units of public housing will not be

         22  jeopardized. And at the end of the day it's on the

         23  shoulder, the Vice Chairman, the Vice Chairman and

         24  myself to guarantee that those units of housing will

         25  not be lost. Then the Section 8 vouchers, those
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          2  8,400 vouchers, are a matter of putting it in the

          3  way of an insurance, for us to make sure that we are

          4  having multiple strategies to satisfy the need of

          5  serving those units.

          6                 Then for that reason, I hope that you

          7  can appreciate and understand that we cannot make a

          8  determination as the one that you're asking at this

          9  moment.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Can someone tell

         11  me, what is the status of that application at this

         12  moment?

         13                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: Well, it's still

         14  in, Margarita was in Washington this week.

         15                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: Yes, I was in

         16  Washington earlier. Tuesday. Tuesday meeting with

         17  the Assistant Secretary, and at this moment we had

         18  no answer one way or another. We're still waiting

         19  and we're still pending. But I want to clarify as

         20  the Chairman has made clear, as the Vice Chairman

         21  and myself, we are looking at that possibility. That

         22  possibility continue to be on the table. We cannot

         23  close that door, and if that possibility will come

         24  through, we will use it. Now, remember, we have said

         25  over and over again that if we can roll back that,

                                                            15

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON PUBLIC HOUSING

          2  once we get the money, we have no problem in rolling

          3  it back. Our issue is that at this moment, we must

          4  make sure that we have different alternative to

          5  guarantee that the 21,000 units are not lost.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: And can someone

          7  please describe what, if any, efforts are being made

          8  on the hill in respect to the Public Housing Equal

          9  Treatment Act?

         10                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: I will say to you

         11  the following thing: The Congresswoman Velazquez and

         12  the Senator Schumer, had done something tremendous

         13  for public housing. Both of them are people that we

         14  respect and admire in NYCHA. I have personal

         15  relationship with them myself, and when they came

         16  out with the idea of federalizing these 21

         17  developments, was a salvation for us. But we cannot

         18  preempt their leadership in how they want to handle

         19  this particular legislation.

         20                 We are ready to support them in

         21  whatever they need to be support, and we are ready

         22  to say to anyone that we think that this is a great

         23  idea, and if this will happen, it will resolve a big

         24  problem for us.

         25                 But as members of the administration
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          2  of NYCHA, it is up to the people who submitted the

          3  application and the piece of legislation to guide

          4  and to suggest the kind of help that they may need.

          5  And that's where we are now. We stand ready to

          6  support it, and whatever is asked of us, we will be

          7  there.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: If someone can

          9  tell me if tenants who reside in the City and the

         10  State developments their rights as tenants, or are

         11  they different from tenants residing in federal

         12  developments?

         13                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: No, there's no

         14  difference. If that's the question, no. It's the

         15  same.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: So, federalizing

         17  these units wouldn't change a tenant's status at

         18  all, because they currently enjoy the benefits that

         19  federalize, tenants in federal developments do. It

         20  would just mean an infusion of money; is that

         21  correct?

         22                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: It's only

         23  funding. That's all it is. And we use it as

         24  identification for budgetary purposes on what it is.

         25  The applications, paperwork, or any correspondence
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          2  that a tenant gets from Housing Authority doesn't

          3  delineate whether it's a State or a City or a

          4  federal development.

          5                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: As Lisa Diaz has

          6  just clarified for me, it's important to make clear

          7  that the only difference is that we would receive

          8  the funding that we don't receive now. All of them

          9  are under the federal guidelines at this current

         10  moment, all of them. And that's the only difference.

         11  And I also want to add, a lot of people are not

         12  aware that the tenants that are under the Section 8

         13  vouchers, they have the same benefit and the same

         14  protection under the law that any other tenant has.

         15  Then under this proposal that we're putting in

         16  place, we are extending all of the same exact rights

         17  that exist for tenants who are not on that 8,400

         18  voucher if that will occur. Exactly the same. Same

         19  protection, same responsibilities and same

         20  obligations.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: So, for example,

         22  while the City and State developments do not receive

         23  federal funding, there is a federal mandate like the

         24  community service requirement. So, those residents

         25  in those City and State developments are still
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          2  obligated to meet the requirements under community

          3  service, even though they don't have the federal

          4  funding; is that correct?

          5                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: Exactly. Those

          6  obligations don't change.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: So you get the

          8  good and the bad?

          9                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: Exactly.

         10                 The only thing that in regard of the

         11  21 developments, we are not getting the good, which

         12  is the funding that we need.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: And in terms of

         14  criminal convictions, currently when you applied to

         15  public housing, background check is made on

         16  residents, that also applies to the residents in the

         17  City and State developments?

         18                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: Yes.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: And there is no

         20  difference in transfer applications within federal

         21  or City or State development?

         22                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: None whatsoever.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: I had another

         24  question, but I got so involved in something.

         25                 So, I guess my last question would be
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          2  while this infusion of money would be helpful, it

          3  would not cure your funding crisis; is that correct?

          4                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: You mean if 720

          5  was passed?

          6                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Yes.

          7                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: We would not cure

          8  it completely.

          9                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: And remember that

         10  the money that was presented to you by the Vice

         11  Chairman, I would like to repeat this again. A lot

         12  of people and elected officials and individuals of

         13  all kind of paths in life do not understand that

         14  currently we receive only 83 cents on the dollar

         15  that we spend in public housing. Then every time

         16  that NYCHA spend a dollar on electricity, we only

         17  get 83 cents back. And we cannot go to, say to the

         18  electrical companies, oh, I'm going to pay you only

         19  83 cents because that's what I get from the federal

         20  government. It is something that simply we cannot

         21  do. We have to then figure it out from where we get

         22  that money that we don't receive, and the same thing

         23  apply to all of the things that we had to do. For

         24  social service provision of services, from

         25  maintenance of the elevators, cleaning the back
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          2  yards, no matter what we do, everybody need to have

          3  their mindful, that what we spend is a dollar but

          4  what we get is 83 cents, then this legislation will

          5  go, you know, a very good way into helping us. But

          6  until the fundamental problem with making parity

          7  with what it costs to run the development and

          8  receiving this funding, as a result we are not going

          9  to be whole, like lawyers say, right? Did I use that

         10  concept directly?

         11                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Yes.

         12                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: Okay.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: I want to thank

         14  you all for your testimony, and we will be calling

         15  the next panel.

         16                 VICE CHAIR ANDREWS: Thank you.

         17                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: Thank you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Thank you very

         19  much.

         20                 COMMISSIONER LOPEZ: Thank you for

         21  having this hearing.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Thank you. Wayne

         23  Walcott, and Margo. I don't have a last name. And

         24  you will be part of the first panel. And whenever

         25  you're ready, if you could please identify
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          2  yourselves for the record.

          3                 MS. ROBINSON: Hello. Good afternoon,

          4  folks. My name is Margo. I'm representing FUREE. I'm

          5  a Community Organizer at FUREE. You know, it's kind

          6  of strange that --

          7                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Excuse me?

          8                 MS. ROBINSON: Yes.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Your last name,

         10  please, for the record?

         11                 MS. ROBINSON: Robinson.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Robertson?

         13                 MS. ROBINSON: Yes, R-o-b-i-n-s-i-n.

         14                 It's kind of strange that when we

         15  hold these public hearings, the Housing Authority

         16  just gets up and leaves. Where is the accountability

         17  on that? I think they are accountable to the

         18  residents and they should act like they're

         19  accountable to the residents, and not the federal

         20  government. Every time we hold these kind of

         21  hearings, they get up and leave. How are they going

         22  to know the issues and concerns of the folks that

         23  live in public housing, if they get up and leave. I

         24  mean, I think it's very unfair also. We're not

         25  asking, you know, New York City Housing Authority to
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          2  support the federal government and whatever

          3  decisions that they're making that's not in the best

          4  interest of the legal residents that are living

          5  there. So, in other words, we're not asking for

          6  NYCHA to say that we're going to work with or we're

          7  going to support any issues or any solutions that

          8  they come up with, they're accountable to the

          9  residents and they know that if you're $150 million

         10  in debt and you're giving/laundering millions of

         11  dollars to City agencies.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Excuse me.

         13                 MS. ROBINSON: Yes.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Excuse me, Ms.

         15  Margo. This is regarding the resolution of

         16  federalizing 21 City and State developments.

         17                 MS. ROBINSON: Right.

         18                 And I think the deficit has a lot to

         19  do with that.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Okay.

         21                 MS. ROBINSON: Okay, so, if they would

         22  stop, you know, giving millions of dollars to City

         23  agencies, maybe they wouldn't be in the debt that

         24  they're in now. I mean, when you have $73 million

         25  going to the New York City Police Department for
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          2  special policing services in New York City Housing

          3  Developments, and you're giving a million dollars to

          4  the Fire Department, and you're giving a million

          5  dollars to sanitation, like, you know, that's the

          6  problem there. And I don't have as much education as

          7  Tino Hernandez has, but I'm sure that it doesn't

          8  take a rocket scientist to come up with that, to see

          9  that that's where the problem is coming from. You

         10  know?

         11                 And she talks about 83 cents on a

         12  dollar that they're getting for energy. I would like

         13  to know how much did they save at the blackout? How

         14  much did the New York City Housing Development save

         15  when we had the blackout?

         16                 I know folks here remember the

         17  blackout, right? All right. And going back to the

         18  $73 million for special policing services, we're not

         19  getting anything extra. In fact, we're getting

         20  harassed, folks are being wrongfully arrested,

         21  assault and battery, the list goes on. We're not

         22  asking for $2 million to purchase one of those

         23  condos going up and downtown Brooklyn, we're asking

         24  for basic human rights. And what was promised in our

         25  leases, as well, when we signed them, a clean and
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          2  safe place to live, and that's not what's happening

          3  right now.

          4                 Do you folks agree on that? I mean,

          5  if I'm ranting, somebody stop me. Also, she talks

          6  about the elevators being maintained. This is what

          7  they're spending their money on. I'm a resident of

          8  public housing, and I can tell you right now where I

          9  live at, the elevators where I live have never been

         10  inspected since I've been there. I mean, you have

         11  the elevators, they close as soon as you put one

         12  foot in there. Like within seconds. There is no

         13  cleaning going on in and around the developments,

         14  because they just laid off, they're planning to lay

         15  off 500 Housing employees. There's no cleaning up

         16  going on around here.

         17                 Residents are living there, people

         18  are living there, not animals, not dogs. And not

         19  everyone is on fixed income. So, you calculate all

         20  of the Housing Developments that NYCHA has and that

         21  they're running and collecting rent from and you

         22  mean to tell me you can't come up with something to

         23  keep the elevators maintained, to keep the buildings

         24  up to par? But you have money to give to City

         25  agencies? I can phantom it.
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          2                 So, I'm asking that you guys push.

          3  Push as hard as you go. It's sad that we have to sit

          4  up here and just, it's like we're begging. We're

          5  begging to have a clean and safe environment to live

          6  in. But I don't think that the City agencies are

          7  begging for anything. And I'm asking that you guys

          8  push. Push them and make sure we demand that you

          9  work with us for that equal Housing Act to get

         10  signed. Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Thank you.

         12                 MR. WALCOTT: Good day. Name is Wayne

         13  Walcott from Company Houses. Again, it's a pleasure

         14  to be here. I want to thank you for keeping these

         15  hearings. I mean, I'd like to see things speeded up,

         16  and some hammer being put on NYCHA instead in

         17  tenants, but right now it's still on the tenants'

         18  back to pay these bills.

         19                 I would really like to see that the

         20  federal government approve this resolution, and put

         21  an ease in NYCHA's budgeting. What I keep calling

         22  for every time I get these opportunities, is for

         23  serious auditing to be done in NYCHA. The money is

         24  coming in and disappearing, and we, as tenants,

         25  paying for all the management that NYCHA is doing.
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          2  This has been going on for years, and it's time that

          3  some entity, some agency that has the ability or

          4  power to do, step in and audit NYCHA.

          5                 Now, last year they had a deficit of

          6  168 million. Before the year started, the City gave

          7  them 100 million, and the feds brought something

          8  like 300 million. Yet at the end of the year, in one

          9  of the reports they said that they broke even. If

         10  it's 168 deficit and you collected 400 million, how

         11  that breaking even by the end of the year, I would

         12  like to see that audited report.

         13                 This year the deficit is almost the

         14  same. The Governor and the State Senate approved to

         15  increase the funding from percentage it was to make

         16  it equal with private housing. So that is a boost.

         17                 Now, the alterations in the budget

         18  would have to be shown there. All these things that

         19  NYCHA, the reports, the safe public housing that it

         20  came up with last year, when they couldn't find the

         21  funding but tried to fund it on the backs of the

         22  tenants again. All these extra money came in and to

         23  me that should bring an ease on what they applied,

         24  the way they apply to the tenants, but that never

         25  happen. We still paying the increases on all the
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          2  other stuff that they asked for. Even though this

          3  wasn't approved by HUD, in one of the meetings they

          4  said that they approved it. Now, if it was that

          5  important that they had to send it to Washington and

          6  a whole lobbying team to go to back it up, then how

          7  in the end they ended up approving it, I don't know.

          8  But this is what we've been hearing from them.

          9                 The accountability is a problem. I

         10  would like to see any influx of funds coming into

         11  NYCHA, but more than that I would like to see a

         12  proper auditing done.

         13                 The tenants' cannot be paying for all

         14  NYCHA mismanagements. The lady here saying, a lot of

         15  these things in a dilapidated state, and whether

         16  it's deliberate, or what the contracting for them is

         17  a part of the fixture. Just like most City and

         18  government agencies. They go to friends and families

         19  and stuff like that, so they don't have a proper

         20  system to manage these things, so the fund just

         21  disappear in the end, and we always the one holding,

         22  as we see, the shitty end of the stick. Please do

         23  something to change that. Thanks for this, and I

         24  hope something can come out of it.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Thank you. I
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          2  don't have any questions for this panel, but I would

          3  like to make some comments.

          4                 Currently NYCHA's expenses total over

          5  a billion dollars, so when they get 83 cents for

          6  every dollar they spend, that's how they come up

          7  with this multi-million dollar budget deficit.

          8                 And while I agree that I don't

          9  understand as a City legislator why the Housing

         10  Authority has to pay the City, but it's been a

         11  requirement that has been worked out through

         12  different administrations. So, it's something that I

         13  urge you to contact the other City Councilmen and

         14  contact your Mayor about.

         15                 I need to applaud NYCHA in one sense.

         16  Twenty-million dollars that they paid to Department

         17  for the Aging in 2002 would have meant the closures

         18  of many senior centers, and after the 9/11 fiscal

         19  crisis, NYCHA felt that it was important to keep

         20  those senior centers open, and took over payments to

         21  keep those services to their seniors. And I think

         22  what sometimes other individuals forget is that the

         23  Housing Authority, as opposed to other landlords, do

         24  more than just collect rent to make repairs. They

         25  provide social services that are very important. And
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          2  sometimes they could be doing a better job, and I've

          3  told them about it when that has come up. And we

          4  certainly think that the infusion of money from this

          5  passage of this legislation would go a long way to

          6  making a quality of life for residents currently in

          7  public housing better than it is at this moment.

          8                 So, I want to thank you both for your

          9  testimony. And the next two individuals will be

         10  Eugene Manson and Eric Poe.

         11                 MR. PUGH: Pugh.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Pugh. I'm sorry.

         13  And just again to mention, I sit on several

         14  committees and I can tell you that not every City

         15  agency leaves behind a representative to hear

         16  testimony. At every one of my hearings NYCHA has

         17  left a representative and there is someone here. So,

         18  if there is a particular issue after the hearing,

         19  you can bring it to my attention and to the NYCHA

         20  representative who is here, and we can deal with it

         21  after the hearing, okay? Thank you.

         22                 If you will please identify yourself

         23  for the record.

         24                 MR. MANSON: Eugene Manson. I

         25  appreciate the opportunity to speak today, and I do
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          2  appreciate the difficulties of your jobs. But there

          3  is an issue that needs to be addressed.

          4                 I mean, the cutting of the funds to

          5  housing has left the maintenance workers overworked,

          6  they're doing two and three buildings, garbage is

          7  not being picked up the way it should be, and

          8  maintenance is not up to par.

          9                 I will give you one instance that

         10  happened to me. In an apartment where I live there

         11  was a leak in the wall for a busted pipe in the

         12  wall. So, that being an emergency situation someone

         13  came within a day and they repaired the pipe, but

         14  they took out 25 percent of the wall, and they told

         15  me, oh, we don't fix the wall, you gotta wait. And

         16  like a year passed. I had to take my dresser, put it

         17  in front of the wall, but, see, that left us open

         18  for rodents or whatever that climb within the walls,

         19  sewage pipes or whatever. They say don't have people

         20  readily available to do these things.

         21                 So, it's been a hardship. It's been a

         22  hardship. I mean, my mother is very elderly and the

         23  children, and I don't see why it can't be fair

         24  funding across the board. I mean, maybe some people

         25  don't think about the children, elderly that's
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          2  there. I mean, I don't know anyone in their right

          3  mind that would have a choice in public housing.

          4                 So, this is something that really

          5  needs to be addressed, because it's a hardship in

          6  many ways.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: If I could just

          8  ask questions at this moment. Has your wall been

          9  fixed, by the way, now?

         10                 MR. MANSON: Yes.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Okay. I'm glad to

         12  hear that.

         13                 And do you live in a federal

         14  development or a City or State development?

         15                 MR. MANSON: City development.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: In a City

         17  development.

         18                 What development is that?

         19                 MR. MANSON: Farragut Housing.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Farragut.

         21                 MR. MANSON: In Brooklyn.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Okay, it was

         23  created by the federal government.

         24                 MR. MANSON: Oh, okay.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: So, what has
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          2  happened is because there is no funding for the

          3  federal government for these 21 developments, they

          4  take the money and spread it around to try to keep

          5  all of the developments operating and so it's been a

          6  lag on repairs for some of them, unfortunately. It

          7  has affected the residents in federal developments

          8  as well.

          9                 I want to thank you for your

         10  testimony.

         11                 MR. MANSON: Thank you.

         12                 MR. PUGH: How you doing? My name is

         13  Eric Pugh. I'm kind of nervous, so... I've lived in

         14  NYCHA housing for 12 years now, and my whole state

         15  there is like, just crazy the way it looks now. I

         16  mean, inside my building there is asbestos, there is

         17  rodents that run up and down the steps, even in the

         18  hallways also. And when they was making the new

         19  elevators for our building, our elevator has been

         20  out for six whole months. Also when they was making

         21  the elevators, my ceiling, they knocked my ceiling

         22  down. And still to this day it's not fixed, like my

         23  stove also, like it's been out for three years. And

         24  this is an emergency for family needs. Like how is

         25  it possible for us to live right the way we want to,
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          2  if everything around us is falling apart. We're

          3  fighting to keep what we've got and it's hard. It's

          4  hard.

          5                 Also, like if you walk through our

          6  neighborhood, you'll see they turned a place where

          7  youth play basketball into a parking lot. Like you

          8  have basketball with no rims and cars like, it's

          9  like how is it possible that this is a community?

         10  Like I'm not seeing the community from what it used

         11  to be. And it's crazy because we have kids and then

         12  we have police that speeds through the projects in

         13  vehicles. Like what if some, like you have kids out

         14  here. Since when it became illegal, or since when

         15  it's being called "trespassing" in your

         16  neighborhood, you know, it's like these are the

         17  issues that we deal with in NYCHA. And they're

         18  making it hard for even our young black males that

         19  live in our community to actually make a living.

         20                 And as far, all right, we have some

         21  people out there that let's just say make wrong

         22  decisions. But, like, I could come home from work,

         23  and if I'm not dressed the way I'm dressed today, I

         24  would get harassed from the moment I get in my

         25  neighborhood to the moment, like if I was to go to
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          2  the store, from the store all the way back to my

          3  building. And it's crazy. Like is this your way of

          4  serving? This is protecting the community? From

          5  what? From who?

          6                 I mean, it's like garbage is

          7  everywhere, if you walk through. Have you ever been

          8  at any one of these elevators in NYCHA? If you can

          9  just walk through and see exactly what I mean. I

         10  mean, I'm not here to complain, I'm here to hope for

         11  a change. Like we want our community. We need our

         12  community. This is something that we cherish, other

         13  than like everybody else. If you was to walk in your

         14  community, it's all nice, wouldn't you want to keep

         15  it that way? And if it wasn't, wouldn't you want to

         16  change it to be better?

         17                 This is something that we want to do.

         18  Thank you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Thank you. And if

         20  you were nervous, I don't think any of us could

         21  tell.

         22                 I would just like to state that when

         23  I resided in public housing, I lived through the

         24  fiscal crisis of the seventies, and it became

         25  dangerous in public housing, even though we
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          2  supposedly had the housing police, repairs for the

          3  first time were not getting done. I moved into

          4  public housing when I was 11 months old, and

          5  throughout school, all of the kids wanted to come to

          6  my house to do homework and play. But then in the

          7  seventies that changed, as we started suffering from

          8  what individuals in the tenement suffered with. No

          9  heat, sometimes no hot water. Mice and rats and

         10  roaches that you never saw in public housing before

         11  became common occurrences. So, what's happening now

         12  is this financial crisis that this federal

         13  government is imposing on the Housing Authority.

         14  It's having a real effect on your quality of life in

         15  these developments.

         16                 You were not here when I first gave

         17  my opening statement. This government is spending

         18  $720 million a day to fight a war in Iraq, and if

         19  that money was put into Public Housing Authorities

         20  across this country we'd all be living a much better

         21  life. So, I want to thank you all for your

         22  testimony.

         23                 MR. PUGH: Okay. And I wanted to say,

         24  like everybody is focusing on this one in Iraq,

         25  there is a war right here in NYCHA. There is a war
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          2  right here in NYCHA, and it's a shame when we start

          3  to fight back. It's a shame. And when we start

          4  fighting back, this is what people need to deal

          5  with, because there is a war right here, declaring

          6  war on us.

          7                 MR. MANSON: Excuse me. I have a

          8  question. Is sitting on a milk crate a quality of

          9  life crime? No, I was only kidding, but that is

         10  something that I think was targeted to arrest

         11  people, you know, unless they're sitting on a milk

         12  crate, unlawful use of a milk crate. I mean, wow.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Well, I'll refer

         14  that to the Chair on Public Safety in the City

         15  Council, okay?

         16                 MR. MANSON: Thank you.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Next is Lisa

         18  Burris and Joseph Garber. That will be the next and

         19  last panel.

         20                 Whoever is ready to give testimony,

         21  please identify yourself for the record.

         22                 MS. BURRISS: Mr. Garber is going to

         23  let me go first. Thank you.

         24                 I'm Lisa Burriss. I'm from Public

         25  Housing Residents of the Lower East Side.
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          2                 It's a pleasure to be here to testify

          3  before the Subcommittee. PHROLES appreciates your

          4  leadership, Madam Chair. It's been amazing this

          5  year. As New York City Housing Authority continues

          6  to face this amazing deficit.

          7                 We strongly support the Congress to

          8  put pressure on and for the President to sign this

          9  bill, this legislation that's going to provide equal

         10  funding for all public housing in New York City as

         11  it stands.

         12                 I guess it was stated before that

         13  only 323 of those developments are currently funded

         14  and included in the United States HUD program and

         15  there are currently 21 that continue to be unfunded.

         16                 In other cities, when public housing

         17  is unfunded, it is destroyed, it is demolished, it

         18  is sold. This Housing Authority isn't alone. Housing

         19  Authorities across the country are facing deficits.

         20  They, too, are getting paid 83 percent of the money

         21  needed, as well, and that's what we've seen as a

         22  result in those cities.

         23                 So, like Doug Apple was saying in

         24  public, we don't always agree, but I will say that I

         25  applaud the Housing Authority for not resulting to
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          2  those measures, tearing down the housing, or selling

          3  or demolishing it. In lieu of doing that, what

          4  they've done is proposed other things, other drastic

          5  proposals that could either devastate the affordable

          6  housing stock in this nation as we know it, and just

          7  change the face of affordable housing.

          8                 One of those things that they have

          9  planned to do was transition Section 8 vouchers to

         10  pay for these 21 unfunded developments.

         11                 To circumvent a lot of these

         12  different challenges, who came to our rescue?

         13  Senator Chuck Schumer and Congresswoman Nydia

         14  Velazquez. We didn't have to write letters to them.

         15  We didn't have to scramble up money to get

         16  postcards, right? They came on the Lower East Side

         17  this February to introduce this bill to provide

         18  equal funding for all of New York City's public

         19  housing. Because NYCHA has just been taking all of

         20  the funds that they receive currently, and using

         21  that to cover the cost.

         22                 They only receive most of their

         23  funding from too many resources that's from HUD,

         24  sources from HUD, and from residents' rents. So, the

         25  New York City Housing Authority doesn't have much
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          2  control over what the federal government gives them,

          3  but they do have control over what public housing

          4  residents give them. And, so, as a result we have

          5  been made to bridge this gap off of our backs, and

          6  residents are now paying more and getting less.

          7                 When I say that, NYCHA has to

          8  compromise, they have had to compromise their

          9  ability to manage and provide service to these

         10  buildings and maintenance to these buildings, and as

         11  a result, residents are waiting longer for repairs,

         12  for transfers, dealing with elevators, but they're

         13  also, at the same time, having to pay more rents,

         14  having to pay higher fees for utility costs and

         15  repairs. And, so, is this fair?

         16                 So, I'm here to represent PHROLES,

         17  and our support towards this bill, but also for us

         18  to start to put more pressure and accountability to

         19  all levels and all entities that are putting us in

         20  this dire straight.

         21                 So, for one, we're going to put forth

         22  pressure on our congressional elected officials, and

         23  we're going to put pressure on our presidents.

         24  Ultimately what we've got to do is we're talking of

         25  another issue, 83 percent that the Housing Authority
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          2  receives continually every year when they need 100

          3  percent of what they need to operate. So, that's

          4  another entity we're talking about, we're talking

          5  about HUD. That means we're writing to the secretary

          6  of HUD Afondyl Jackson (phonetic). We're telling him

          7  to fund not only our housing in New York City, but

          8  all housing, all public housing. It's a no-brainer,

          9  100 percent of what they need to operate and manage

         10  those developments. Because this is the staple of

         11  affordable housing as we know it, and it's being

         12  destroyed and deteriorated across this country.

         13                 Residents didn't stay home for the

         14  last two years. We've been fighting, we went to

         15  Albany, we want to Washington, we've had several

         16  press conferences. We've had initiatives led by

         17  Rosie Mendez, our City Councilwoman. I'm always used

         18  to talk about you, not in front of you, initiatives

         19  made by City Councilwoman Rosie Mendez and other

         20  great leaders, and what we've done is we've already

         21  raised a lot of money for public housing.

         22                 We've got the State to commit to

         23  close to 50 million and this is after almost a shade

         24  of a decade that they've been sitting, sitting on

         25  their humps not doing anything. And then we also got

                                                            41

          1  SUBCOMMITTEE ON PUBLIC HOUSING

          2  the State to push, we pushed the State to do some

          3  more funding, too. So, I say that to say this: We're

          4  not going to stay home. I want to assure you all

          5  that residents are tired of these elevators, and

          6  these horrible conditions that are being worsened,

          7  and now we just have to educate them on where it's

          8  coming from, where the root of the problems are, and

          9  then the ways to increase accountability to change

         10  them.

         11                 So, I applaud your support on the

         12  City level. It's been amazing this year. Right now

         13  the City has a surplus and we're pushing the City to

         14  get more funding in public housing, but the main way

         15  to circumvent this issue is federalizing all public

         16  housing. So, thank you.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Thank you for

         18  your testimony.

         19                 MR. GARBER: Good afternoon, Chair

         20  Mendez, Counsel to the Committee, Policy Analyst to

         21  the Committee, Public Housing residents, Ms. Diaz,

         22  Mr. Honan, and members of DC 37 Legislative

         23  Intergovernment staff.

         24                 My name is Joseph G. Garber. I'm a

         25  resident leader of different vantage points and a
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          2  resident since 1957 in Public Housing. I currently

          3  reside in Independence Towers, a 744-dwelling unit,

          4  State-funded development.

          5                 From the period of 1983 to 1994, I

          6  served in various capacities in the resident

          7  association at Independence Towers.

          8                 Before I start my prepared remarks,

          9  I'd like to state that my testimony today will be

         10  based on my prepared remarks, relative to Reso 720,

         11  my intimate knowledge of State and City

         12  developments, my knowledge of the budget crises, and

         13  testimony that I heard today. Also, it will be

         14  prefaced on the famous freedom of speech case,

         15  Gitwell, Skan, Butler and Yates (phonetic), 1914,

         16  where Mr. Justice Oliver Wendell Holmes described

         17  what is free speech. So, I'm going to say this, free

         18  speech is free speech regardless of whether

         19  Margarita Lopez or Vice Chairman Andrews agree with

         20  me, and regardless whether Mr. Brian Honan on August

         21  29th called me a "trouble maker."

         22                 Okay, I endorse the concept of

         23  Resolution No. 720. It is interesting that only 17

         24  members of the City Council out of 51 signed on. I'm

         25  looking at these names and I will remind some of
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          2  them of my role when I testify before their

          3  committees why they did not sign onto this

          4  resolution. Because as I heard before, the Public

          5  Housing isn't only about bricks and mortar, but it

          6  is also why are we paying NYC PD 73,000. As the

          7  Executive Vice President of the Citizens Police

          8  Academy, I'm involved in making sure that NYCHA get

          9  the same level of police protection prior to the

         10  merger of April 1995.

         11                 I recently was at the PSA 3 resident

         12  police council, PSA 3 covers housing developments in

         13  the 73 Precinct, the 75, the 77, where Captain Pigos

         14  (phonetic), a very enlightened commander, said he

         15  wishes he had more than 169 uniformed members of the

         16  service, because 169 uniformed members of the

         17  service did not handle 40 developments 24/7.

         18                 So, I definitely feel that I'm

         19  surprised again why Charlie Barron signed on here,

         20  but he's not here today, because he usually

         21  discusses high crime and problems of police

         22  relationships, and I have to admit, since the

         23  merger, I, myself, have had to make four civilian

         24  complaints against captains. Captains, not mind you

         25  police officers, within PSA 3. If a captain does not
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          2  have the professional courtesy, respect and

          3  professionalism to deal with the public or with

          4  resident leaders, how do you expect a police officer

          5  to act? And unfortunately, they're not acting well

          6  at all.

          7                 For quite some time the lack of

          8  funding for the State and City developments has been

          9  a problem. In 1990, when I was the President of

         10  Independence Towers Tenants Association, a

         11  704-dwelling unit which is State-aided, the HERG,

         12  Housing Environmental Research Group, was

         13  Commissioned by the New York City Housing Authority,

         14  as part of the graduate center at the City

         15  University to conduct a study of the disparity of

         16  funding, in then I believe it was more than 21

         17  developments, because five in 1995 were federalized,

         18  of the disparity of funding. And we produced a

         19  report, okay, showing that there was a disparity.

         20  NYCHA themselves realized that there is a disparity.

         21                 Okay, now, the problem of the

         22  disparity of non-funding of these 21 developments is

         23  acute.

         24                 However, we cannot say, we cannot say

         25  that the funding deficit of NYCHA is solely based on
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          2  the lack of funding by these 21 housing developments

          3  not receiving any federal funding or not proper

          4  funding from the State and City governments.

          5                 For instance, I was very glad that

          6  Commissioner Margarita Lopez mentioned that, she

          7  used electricity as an example, I'm very glad,

          8  because as I've said numerous times, let us not pay

          9  for any electricity that is burning exterior in the

         10  daytime. I do not know how to calculate, but we are

         11  losing money. This is waste, fraud and

         12  mismanagement, and if Mayor Bloomberg, if you hear

         13  me today, please assign Commissioner Rose Gill Hearn

         14  of the Department of Investigation, the Mayor's

         15  Office of Operations and the Office of Management

         16  and Budget to do a complete audit, and the City

         17  Comptroller. We're wasting money. I, one of the 27

         18  percent, who had my rent raised, and I feel very bad

         19  about it because when I see all the waste and

         20  mismanagement. Not only with the lights, caretakers

         21  that do goofing off and leaving property. This

         22  morning, at 1:00 a.m., I found a broom and a mop in

         23  the lobby of 121 Wilson Street at the Taylor White

         24  consolidated. I called Emergency Service, told the

         25  AS on duty that I'm bringing it over to 816 Ashfort
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          2  Street, which I did this morning, and I also called

          3  the IG's office, so they can have a log.

          4                 Now, thank God I went to 816 Ashfort

          5  Street, because on the way to 816 Ashfort Street I

          6  passed by Linden Houses and Boulevard Houses, one of

          7  them which is a State-aided development, and again

          8  lights, lights, lights, burning in the daytime. That

          9  is a shame, shame, shame.

         10                 Now, I'm very glad Mr. Andrews

         11  mentioned, that it's true, two out of the three

         12  commissioners could possibly do a job, because I'm

         13  going to go back to September 5th, 2007, when NYCHA

         14  submitted to the Board this proposed final draft

         15  plan, okay? And I submitted a 17-page analysis of

         16  this plan, plus the five Town Hall meetings and the

         17  public hearing. Upon mentioning why none of my

         18  recommendations, don't tell me out of 77 items and

         19  17 pages not one got in there, I surmise, and I have

         20  a right to surmise in America, the Celeste Morgan

         21  Glenn, who is Director of Department of Research,

         22  Management and Analysis, who is an enemy of mine for

         23  years, refused to include it.

         24                 The minute I mentioned her name, I

         25  was scolded by Margarita Lopez who doesn't even know
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          2  all the facts. And the Vice Chairman. And I'm not

          3  forgiving them. I am not forgiving them. I will go

          4  with this wherever it takes. I'm going to insult

          5  them. They insulted me. So, they don't believe in

          6  free speech. So, number one, when I will finish this

          7  conversation today, I'm going to put a misnomer.

          8                 Let me continue. Okay, so I disagree,

          9  and I'm glad you brought it up, Chair Mendez, of

         10  using the 8,400 vouchers for conversion. Because

         11  first of all, I have strong suspicion. If there are

         12  21,000 units, how we select 8,400 vouchers, and if

         13  8,400 people do not decide to move out, what are you

         14  going to do. I have strong nefarious suspicions

         15  about it.

         16                 So, although Resolution 720 has great

         17  merit, and I support this, and I'm glad NYCHA agrees

         18  with this, we will have great deficits unless we

         19  continue to really work smarter and better and more

         20  with less. Lately I think we might be able to come

         21  out of the woods, and I'm going to say this

         22  facetiously, if I believe it was in July, we ordered

         23  a Mr. David Levitis (phonetic) to be Director of

         24  Strategic Planning and Organizational Change, very

         25  important terms, for over 100,000 a year salary. Why
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          2  don't you call him up at 306-8224 and give him some

          3  ideas for organizational change, because how ironic

          4  was it when his appointment was announced and his

          5  name was placed on the 11th floor directory around

          6  the time that he was hired, it didn't take until

          7  last week after calls and calls and calls that NYCHA

          8  learned how to put the paper with this appointment

          9  under the glass. So, that is very sad state of

         10  affairs.

         11                 Now, when consolidation of management

         12  offices was combined, the great brain trust of

         13  NYCHA, independent status of state-aided development

         14  -- so what did they do? They combined it with a

         15  federal development, Taylor White. However, three

         16  blocks away, there is another state-aided

         17  development, Williams Plaza. I would have seen

         18  better mindset if you combined two state-aided

         19  developments, number one, you would have managers

         20  and supers HA and AMs that know -- there is a

         21  difference in state developments and federal

         22  developments.

         23                 Now let me correct what was stated

         24  here. If you look at the lease, there are some

         25  sections hidden that says state-aided developments
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          2  and city-aided developments, as well as the annual

          3  income review as far as deductions. That is number

          4  one.

          5                 Number two, the PHAS, the Public

          6  Housing Assessment System, okay, which is done by

          7  the federal government, does not apply to City and

          8  State. I'm praying to God we should be federalized,

          9  then I will be able to test the veracity of their

         10  PHAS system, because PHAS rates NYCHA 98 percent,

         11  which I must have been drunk if I would ever do it,

         12  and I don't drink, okay? So, I have serious

         13  questions.

         14                 Now, this new, this new centralized

         15  call center that just started in Brooklyn, and I

         16  started to use it for public space complaints, not

         17  for my own apartment, public space complaints, I

         18  would call it CCC, Corrupt, Confused and Convoluted,

         19  okay? I have call-takers that do not know the

         20  difference between stairwell and stairhall.

         21  Margarita Lopez said that at cleaning the back

         22  yards, I'd like to take you and show you back yards,

         23  all right? I would have rather combined community

         24  centers. And I'll say this again, if God forbid we

         25  have to do combinations, let's combine community
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          2  centers. In my neighborhood you have Williams Plaza,

          3  Taylor White, Independence and Berry South 9th

          4  Street. I go around there. The staff is playing

          5  computer games, okay? There is not enough people.

          6  There you can save money. But I'm a bricks and

          7  mortar person. Conservative, as far as management,

          8  efficiency and effectiveness.

          9                 Now, did anybody think about talking

         10  to Deborah Vaughn Ameronga (phonetic)? Do you know

         11  who that is? Okay, Deborah Vaughn Ameronga is the

         12  Commissioner of the New York State Division of

         13  Community -- DHCR, Housing and Community Renewal,

         14  okay? Did anybody ask her what effect it would be if

         15  we removed 15 state-aided developments?

         16                 Okay, now, number two, will the state

         17  still be a watchdog? Years ago, when I was president

         18  of Independence, I would cc any copy of my problems

         19  at Independence, which were quite many, okay, to the

         20  state, in addition to giving it to the federal

         21  government and to HUD.

         22                 I think we have to think will they be

         23  having a watchful eye for us? And the same thing

         24  with the City.

         25                 If I can jump a minute and suggest to
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          2  Mayor Bloomberg if he could in any way take NYCHA

          3  over, as he did, the Board of Education and made it

          4  the Department of Education, I would be very happy.

          5  I would be very happy with this.

          6                 Okay, let me continue.

          7                 All right, if Williams Plaza, that's

          8  a State-aided development, I've been screaming for

          9  five months to clean the mud off the parking lot,

         10  across from 255 Havemeyer Street. I've called it in

         11  to Mr. Pardbel (phonetic), Mr. Apple, Director Mann

         12  and Deputy Director Calendrillo (phonetic).

         13                 In addition, on June 12th, I wrote a

         14  12-page exterior inspection report of Williams

         15  Plaza, and I got no results. So, they want to have

         16  their eyes and ears, how will, if combining

         17  everything under the federal system, if you can get

         18  rid of all the illegal residents, especially in

         19  Williams Plaza and Independence Towers, especially,

         20  and I'm going to say this, Hasidic Jews who steal

         21  from the Housing Authority, which I'm fed up, okay?

         22  Let's get rid of the illegal residents. They're

         23  stealing from us. We're losing money. They do have a

         24  person paying rent under a dead man's name. My aunt

         25  was still listed 12 years after she died and an
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          2  illegal Hasidic person took it over. So, my aunt,

          3  who was on Social Security, paid $114 a month, and

          4  you had a three-person family. So, we're losing

          5  money.

          6                 I've heard "we're going to do it,"

          7  "we're going to do it," you have to get rid of

          8  illegal residents. They're committing crime and

          9  they're doing a lot of other bad things.

         10                 Okay, now, so NYCHA, it is a problem.

         11  It's a deficit problem. But NYCHA has to be real.

         12                 Okay, now, for instance, they

         13  finally, after my five years of prodding, they put

         14  in the notice of the Board meetings, but they have

         15  to do it half pace. They don't give a phone number

         16  for contact and they don't say that if you come to a

         17  board meeting you cannot speak unless you fill out a

         18  speaker slip, and they don't tell you about the

         19  Board calendar.

         20                 Now, I want to go on record for

         21  demolition. Yesterday, item number six on the

         22  calendar, they demolished 154 units of A. Phillip

         23  Randolph that was mentioned in the plan on page 59

         24  of September 6th. Now, you go on October 7th and

         25  submit something for the board that was in this
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          2  plan, okay? This shows it's fraudulent preparation

          3  of this plan, which is a federal offense. This is

          4  going to HUD, I suggest we speak to the US Attorney,

          5  okay?

          6                 That is fraud, and I'm going to blame

          7  Celeste Morgan Glenn, I don't care what she does to

          8  me. I don't care what Ms. Lopez does to me. And I'm

          9  surprised at Ms. Lopez. When she was a Councilwoman,

         10  she fought hard. She fought against abuse of the

         11  disabled, and now all of a sudden she turns the

         12  other cheek. I disagree with her, I disagree with

         13  her, and I will tell the Mayor, he made a wrong

         14  choice with her. I expected much more than Margarita

         15  Lopez, and she has really disappointed me. And as

         16  far as I'm concerned, I will not talk to her. When

         17  she came in today, I did not speak to her. I did not

         18  speak to the Vice Chairman, and I will not speak to

         19  Brian Honan, okay?

         20                 I can go on and on and on, but the

         21  issue is broader than the 21 State and City

         22  developments. We have to take a hard look. And,

         23  again, Chair Mendez, I'm asking you, I'm asking you

         24  to come on tours, and for some reason you don't want

         25  to. I would hate to think why you don't want to. I
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          2  hope you're for real. The Housing Authority has to

          3  be beaten up. I, as a tax payer, will not tolerate

          4  it. I want to be the Frank Serpico of the Housing

          5  Authority, even though I do not work for the Housing

          6  Authority. Thank you very much, and I hope I am not

          7  retaliated upon.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: Thank you, Mr.

          9  Garber. And all I can say is that when I was a

         10  tenant organizer, everyone in Housing Court called

         11  me "the tenant trouble-maker." I carried that title

         12  with pride, so you should carry yours with pride as

         13  well.

         14                 MR. GARBER: I am.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON MENDEZ: I want to thank

         16  everyone for being here for the hearing, and this

         17  matter will be laid over.

         18                 This hearing will come to a close.

         19                 (Hearing concluded at 2:40 p.m.)
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